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Committee Agenda 
 
 
 
 
 9.30 am Monday, 1 March 2021 

Via Microsoft Teams 
 

 

 
In accordance with Local Authorities and Police and Crime Panels (Coronavirus) 
(Flexibility of Local Authority and Police and Crime Panel Meetings) (England and 
Wales) Regulations 2020, this meeting will be held on a virtual basis. Members of 

the Public can view a live stream of the meeting at:  
https://www.darlington.gov.uk/livemeetings 

Members of the public wanting to raise issues/make representations at the 
meeting can do so by emailing Allison.hill@darlington.gov.uk 24 hours before the 

meeting begins. 
 

 
1.   Introductions/ Attendance at Meeting  

 
2.   Declarations of Interest  

 
3.   To approve the Minutes of the meeting of this Scrutiny Committee held on 4 

January 2021 (Pages 3 - 12) 
 

4.   Presentation on the Darlington Mind Children In Need Self-Harm Project –  
Verbal update by Ian Neale, Darlington Mind Young Persons Co-ordinator: 
 
Anxiety https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=5rPJYJudvHs&t=85s 

Lockdown mental wellbeing https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=4c-rEkigEhw&t=65s 

stop reacting respond!  https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=pdQMYwIWG74&t=7s 

  
 

5.   Development of the Darlington Care Collective –  
Report of the Director of Children and Adult Services 
 (Pages 13 - 16) 
 

6.   Progress Update on Digital Inclusion –  
Verbal update by Tony Murphy, Head of Education and Inclusion 
  

Public Document Pack

https://www.darlington.gov.uk/livemeetings
mailto:Allison.hill@darlington.gov.uk
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=5rPJYJudvHs&t=85s
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=4c-rEkigEhw&t=65s
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=pdQMYwIWG74&t=7s


 
7.   Work Programme –  

Report of the Managing Director 
 (Pages 17 - 36) 
 

8.   SUPPLEMENTARY ITEM(S) (if any) which in the opinion of the Chair of this 
Committee are of an urgent nature and can be discussed at this meeting  
 

9.   Questions  
 
 
 

     
 

Luke Swinhoe 
Assistant Director Law and Governance 

 
Friday, 19 February 2021 
 
Town Hall  
Darlington. 
 
 
Membership 
Councillors Bartch, Mrs Culley, Ali, Bell, Crudass, C L B Hughes, Lister, Lucas, Renton 
and Snedker 
 
Statutory Co-optees 
Malcolm Frank and Carly Spence 
 
Non Statutory Co-optees 
Maura Regan, Tim Fisher, Nick Lindsay, Janet Woodcock and John Armitage 
 

If you need this information in a different language or format or you have any other 
queries on this agenda please contact Allison Hill, Democratic Officer, Resources 
Group, during normal office hours 8.30 a.m. to 4.45 p.m. Mondays to Thursdays and 
8.30 a.m. to 4.15 p.m. Fridays email: allison.hill@darlington.gov.uk or telephone 01325 
405997 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

  

CHILDREN AND YOUNG PEOPLE SCRUTINY COMMITTEE 
Monday, 4 January 2021 

 
PRESENT – Councillors C L B Hughes (Chair), Bartch, Mrs Culley, Ali, Crudass, Lister, 
Renton and Snedker 
 
STATUTORY CO-OPTEES – None 
 
NON-STATUTORY CO-OPTEES – None 
 
APOLOGIES – Councillors Bell and Lucas; Carly Spence Tim Fisher, Nick Lindsay and 
John Armitage 
 
ABSENT – Malcolm Frank, Maura Regan and Janet Woodcock 
 
ALSO IN ATTENDANCE – Carla Scaith (Darlington Parent Carer Forum) and Marjory 
Knowles (Skerne Park Community Enterprise Association) 
 
OFFICERS IN ATTENDANCE – Sharon Raine (Head of Performance and 
Transformation), Allison Hill (Democratic Officer), Tony Murphy (Head of Education and 
Inclusion), Nicola Davies (Early Years Project Officer), Helen Ellison (Head of 
Education Partnerships), Christine Shields (Assistant Director Commissioning, 
Performance and Transformation), Chris Bell (Head of Service) and Elizabeth Davison 
(Assistant Director Resources) 
 
 

CYP17 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 
 

 There were no declarations of interest reported at this meeting. 
 

CYP18 TO APPROVE THE MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THIS SCRUTINY 
COMMITTEE HELD ON 2 NOVEMBER 2020 
 

 Submitted – The Minutes (previously circulated) of the meeting of this Scrutiny 
Committee held on 2 November 2020. 
 
With reference to Minute CYP12/Nov/20, final paragraph, second line the Chair 
proposed amended wording to read ‘that the Director of Adults and Childrens’ 
Services of the authority is attending or being represented and that all lead Members 
are attending their six monthly meetings as set out in governance arrangements’. 
 
With reference to Minute CYP16/Nov/20 the Chair advised Members that she had 
received a response from Durham Constabulary that will be shared with Members of 
this Scrutiny. 
 
RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the meeting of this Scrutiny Committee held on 2  
November 2020 be approved as a correct record. 
 

CYP19 MEDIUM TERM FINANCIAL PLAN 
 

 Submitted – A report (previously circulated) of the Chief Officers Executive which had 
been considered by Cabinet at its meeting held on 8 December 2020, in relation to 
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the Medium Term Financial Plan (MTFP) 2021/22 to 2024/25, including setting a 
budget and council tax increase for 2021/22. 
 
It was reported that the Council had faced significant challenges over the last decade 
following the economic downturn and reduction in public sector spending; that to 
date, the Council had been successful in responding to these challenges but this was 
becoming increasingly difficult, particularly in respect of a growing elderly population, 
pressure in the children’s social care sector and the major economic impact of Covid-
19 which had a direct impact on the Council’s finances this year. 
 
The submitted report outlined details of the core offer budget, which had been agreed 
following a significant consultation exercise in 2016 and allowed reduced expenditure 
and services to a risk based minimum level with a small investment fund of £2.5m per 
year. It was noted that in subsequent MTFP’s unallocated balances of £6.5m were 
invested in five areas, namely Community Safety, maintaining an attractive street 
scene, maintaining a vibrant town centre, developing an attractive visitor economy 
and neighbourhood renewal. 
 
The submitted report highlighted areas of saving within the plan and areas of 
pressure, in particular the significant effect of Coronavirus pandemic on the Council’s 
expenditure and income budgets. It was reported that estimates had been made on 
the direct service impact of the pandemic in 2021/22 with the assumption services 
would return to normal in 2022/23; and Members noted the projected expenditure for 
2021/22 of £95m.  
 
Reference was made to projected income, including core grant funding to Local 
Government; in particular the continuation of the Sales, Fees and Charges 
recompense scheme from April to June 2021 which was estimated to be £0.616m; 
and the increase in Council Tax  and National Non-Domestic Rates (NNDR), which 
would provide an increase in income over the period of the MTFP. Members noted 
the projected income of £94m for 2021/2022. 
 
Reference was made to the Futures Fund allocation, with £3.401m committed to the 
futures fund themes to date with a balance of £0.699m remaining; and Members 
noted the recommendation to utilise  £0.914m of the unallocated balances to continue 
the Futures Fund ongoing priorities and commitments into 2024/25.  
 
It was reported that by 2024/2025 the projected general fund balance was £3.504m 
however this relied on building around 433 Band D equivalent houses per year, no 
significant overspending, assumptions of a cash equivalent position materialising in 
the settlement and a Council Tax increase of 1.99 per cent and a further 3 per cent 
Social care precept totalling 4.99 per cent. 
 
Members discussed in particular the yearly increase in costs for children’s services 
and children coming into care and questioned if this was the appropriate action to be 
taken and suggested that there was a lot of learning and best practice in other 
authorities and it was time to make some changes.  
 
Chris Bell, Head of Service, Children’s Services, advised Members of the ongoing 
partnership work with Leeds City Council, Stronger Families Programme, with funding 
from the Department for Education, which has a key focus on early intervention and 
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supporting families working over the last 12 to 18 months; expansion of the Family 
Group Conference service; and it was noted that there was a decrease in the number 
of children coming into the looked after system.  
 
Members questions related to the implications of no increase to spending for other 
services  i.e. Voluntary Sector, Youth Offending and Anti-social behavior and the 
Assistant Director of Commissioning, Performance and Transformation advised 
Members of the work with the Commissioning Unit to examine ways to bring 
placement costs down; utilising models of practice from other authorities that could be 
implemented locally to bring costs down; and assured Members that plans were being 
looked at to address all these issues. 
 
Members also referred to future investment in two schools with the units that had 
been commissioned at Red Hall Primary School and Rise Carr College to provide 
additional places for children with specialist needs and were advised that both 
projects were on track for admitting pupils in the next academic year.  
 
The Chair agreed that investment needed to be made to ultimately save in the future 
and also acknowledged the economic down turn and the fight against Covid and that 
many families were struggling through these testing times. 
 
The Assistant Director of Commissioning, Performance and Transformation advised 
Members also of the work with Family Group Conferences, Early Help Teams, within 
the Community and working strongly with the voluntary sector including pilot projects 
around families with children who are vulnerable and experiencing real stress and 
challenge; and also regional and sub-regional work which is outlined in the Children 
and Young People Plan around the needs of the child once they have been placed. 
 
RESOLVED – (a) That this Scrutiny Committee has no comment to make on the 
proposed schedule of fees and charges for those services within its remit; supports 
the Council Tax increase of 1.99 per cent plus the 3.00 per cent adult social care 
precept for the next financial year; and supports the Futures Fund continuation into 
2024/25. 
 
(b) That the comments made by Members of this Scrutiny regarding children’s 
services be forwarded as part of the consultation process of the MTFP. 
 

CYP20 DARLINGTON PARENT CARER FORUM REPORT - TOGETHER FOR BETTER 
 

 Carla Scaith, Co-ordinator for Darlington Parent Carer Forum attended the meeting 
and presented the report of the Darlington Parent Carer Forum – Together for Better 
(previously circulated), a report on life for families of children with additional needs 
during lockdown and thereafter;  and outlined her role working with a group of 
parents, who work with education, health and social care as well as other providers to 
ensure that the service delivered meets the needs of families in our area.  
 
The submitted report provided some background to the Darlington Parent Carer 
Forum; the Covid -19 response and feedback on what parents needed; outlined the 
responses to a survey completed in August 2020; and what the current situation was 
now. 
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Carla acknowledged the good participation and engagement in Darlington and the 
effects of the pandemic and the work that had been undertaken through 
unprecedented times, however did advise Members that some families did not 
receive the support that they needed at the beginning of the pandemic.  She 
emphasised within her report that it was key is to involve children and families but 
unfortunately regarding risk assessments only five families were actually involved in 
their risk assessment.  51 responses to the survey.   She also highlighted within her 
report that children with an Educational Health Care Plan (EHCP) should have had a 
school place but that was not the message that families had received and some were 
advised not to send their children to school. 
 
Members acknowledged that service delivery from the schools at the beginning of the 
process had given them some concern and questioned the reasons for this so that 
lessons could be learned.   Carla confirmed that the issues were raised and actions 
taken at that time, however the risk assessments had already been completed at that 
point.  
 
The Chair also noted that it appeared that children with an EHCP who should have 
had a school place had received advice not to send their children to school.   
 
Members were also concerned that based on some feedback Carla had received, 
children with additional need did not receive adequate support for home learning 
during the first lockdown period and it was agreed that further information on this be 
provided at the fact-finding event being held in January  
to examine the effects and ongoing impact of the pandemic on our children and 
young people to establish any gaps and ultimately made recommendations and 
challenge partners do more if necessary. 
 
Members also expressed their concerns that families were not being involved in their 
risk assessments and for early intervention to be effective and questioned if this was 
a result of the pandemic or a systemic problem and Members agreed to monitor this 
closely. 
 
The Head of Education and Inclusion thanked Carla and her colleagues for their 
commitment and experience in supporting parents in Darlington and acknowledged 
that with regard to the risk assessments it was very disappointing and that guidance 
was clear that families and children should be integral to that process and that there 
were lessons that could be learnt from the Forums report. With regard to attendance 
he confirmed that the details in the report would be discussed further at the Education 
Strategy Group and Special Educational Need Coordinators Network to address the 
issues raised.  
 
Regarding attendance the Head of Education and Inclusion advised Members that 
the Department for Education data as at 10 December 2020 showed that nationally 
80 per cent of children with an EHCP were attending school and 77 per cent were 
attending Special Schools; compared to Darlington where 89 per cent of children with 
an EHCP were attending school and in special schools 92 per cent were in 
attendance. 
 
He also stated that there was a gap between primary and secondary schools, 92 per 
cent of pupils with an EHCP were in attendance in primary and 75 per cent in 
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secondary schools and he will be working with the Forum and schools as we move in 
to another uncertain period with the pandemic. 
 
Following a question by a Member on what more the Council could be doing, the 
Head of Education and Inclusion advised Members that it was a statutory 
responsibility of the Council to ensure that the needs of a child with additional 
educational need highlighted in an EHCP are met. He confirmed that he would  follow 
up the Forum’s report with his own audit around risk assessments and reemphasise 
the message to schools around risk assessments that children and families are to be 
involved. 
 
Regarding ECHP, Carla also advised Members that there was emphasis on school 
attendance and a lot of guidance from the Department for Education specially around 
school placements and risk assessments however during the pandemic therapy 
ceased, NHS staff were seconded to different areas, speech and language and 
occupational therapy, direct payments and short breaks also ceased during the 
pandemic.  She acknowledged that the CAMHS service did respond well in Darlington 
with on line appointments and offering in person appointments also and this was 
reported to the Clinical Commissioning Group (CCG).  
  
RESOLVED  - (a) That the report of the Darlington Parent Carer Forum be noted. 
 
(b) That Carla Scaith be thanked for her presentation and honest input into 
discussions thereon. 
 

CYP21 CHILDCARE SUFFICIENCY ASSESSMENT 2020/21 
 

 The Acting Director Children and Adults Services submitted a report (previously 
circulated) to inform Members of the findings of the 2020-21 Childcare Sufficiency 
Review. 
 
Local authorities are required by the Department for Education’s ‘Early Education and 
Childcare Statutory Guidance for Local Authorities June 2018’ to ensure sufficient 
childcare as far as is reasonably practicable, for working parents, or parents who are 
studying or training for employment, for children aged 0-14 or up to 18 for disabled 
children;  and to report annually to elected Members on how they are meeting their 
duty to secure sufficient childcare and to make this report available and accessible to 
parents. 
 
It was reported that the childcare market in Darlington was made up of private day 
nurseries, pre-schools, childminders, out of school clubs, nursery schools and nursery 
units.  Prior to March 2020, Darlington’s childcare market was fairly stable and the 
parental take-up rates of the various entitlements was predictable. 
 
As a result of the pandemic, on 23 March 2020, the government instructed the 
country to lockdown and schools and childcare settings were asked to remain open 
for children of key workers and vulnerable children.  It was reported that as a result of 
much reduced demand, by 24 April, 48 per cent of the private and voluntary settings 
remained open (including 24 childminders with vacancies) and both nursery schools 
and nursery units were also open and providers tried to remain open wherever 
possible.  There were 142 pre-school children in attendance. 
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It was also reported that from 1 June, the number of open providers increased and 
the number of children accessing a place rose and a higher proportion of early years 
providers remained open in Darlington than nationally. By 11 June, 93 per cent of 
private and voluntary providers and 67 per cent of childminders were open in 
Darlington and that borough-wide there had been sufficient capacity to meet demand 
throughout this period; and by 29 September 2020 all providers temporarily closed 
had re-opened and 69 per cent of children were accessing an early years entitlement 
place in Autum 2019. 
 
During the pandemic support was provided to the childcare sector via: regular 
guidance up-dates; virtual network meetings; public health provider briefings, the 
delivery of PPE; weekly Q & A sessions with public health; an early years strategy 
group; a group for early years leads in schools; virtual inclusion panels and 
individualised support for transition.  A childcare sufficiency task group was also 
established and parental views regarding the childcare sector were sought and 643 
parents responded which showed general parental satisfaction with childcare in the 
borough and that childcare is a good quality. 
 
It was reported that parents had indicated some potential areas of dissatisfaction 
which included the cost and flexibility of childcare and access to childcare for school 
aged children and young people with disabilities; and the uncertainties created by the 
pandemic have made childcare demand more difficult to predict and more targeted 
research will establish what requirements are not being met from the market for 
children with disabilities and for parents that require flexibility ie. shift workers; and the 
local authority are engaging with providers to ensure sufficiency of places over the 
coming months and work the sector to assist with sustainability. 
 
The Chair highlighted that insufficiency of places for those children with disability/ 
respite care and those carers living in poverty had been identified for a number of 
years and questioned the role of the local authority in working with providers to supply 
or commission these places. 
 
The Head of Education and Inclusion confirmed that further work was required  to 
work with organisations to ensure sufficiency in the market of child care places for 
families with children with disabilities to be able to access training and employment 
opportunities.  
 
Members expressed their concerns in relation to the sufficiency of places as we come 
out of the pandemic and the lost capacity from the childcare market as some have 
gone out of business during the pandemic and how viable the market is going forward 
and how this will affect parent and carers as they go back to work; and to the lack of 
places for families with children who have special education need and how the 
authority can provide sufficiency and guarantee supply in the future. 
 
Members questions related to the take up of Early Years Funding in 2019 and the 
reasons for a 4 per cent shortfall and also how the drop in birth rate will impact the 
market. 
 
The Head of Education and Inclusion reported that the latest birth projections showed 
a 20 year low in birth rate which will impact the service.  He advised Members that the 
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submitted report was pandemic focused and agreed that the longer term impact and 
sufficiency of the market moving forward was key. 
 
With regard to the funding system he acknowledged that from sectors perspective it 
was difficult to navigate and advised that Central government had put in place steps 
to address this and due to the uncertain market both nationally and locally this 
authority had set up the Early Years Strategic Group to facilitate direct discussions 
with providers across all types of settings and to discuss how the Local Authority  can 
support them. 
 
Regarding  the take up for nursery places, the Childcare Sufficiency Officer advised 
that for funded two year olds during 2019 Darlington had around 85 per cent in a 
place compared to the national average of 72 per cent; and or three and four year 
olds (universal entitlement there was an average of 95 per cent take up compared to 
national  between 94 and 96 per cent.   For 30 hours Darlington averages around 600 
and 800 children.  
 
With the approval of the Chair, Marjory Knowles, a representative of the Skerne Park 
Community Enterprise Association attended the meeting and raised two questions in 
relation to provider representation on the Early Years Strategic Group; and the Early 
Years underspend reported as £314,663 in the submitted report. 
 
The Head of Education and Inclusion responded that the Early Years Strategic Group 
was a developing body and was created at the beginning of the pandemic and all 
providers were invited to partake in the Group by an open invite and confirmed that 
membership could be looked at again. 
 
With regard to the specific funding gap for those providers serving the most 
vulnerable, he advised that the reserve was ring fenced for Early Year’s Providers 
and support to those providers.  Early Years funding provided by the DFE is based on 
the January census which can fluctuate over the years the reserve is generally used 
to balance Early Years spend over previous years.   
 
RESOLVED – That the findings of the 2020-21 Childcare Sufficiency Review be 
noted. 
 
 

CYP22 CHILDREN AND YOUNG PEOPLE'S PLAN 2017-22 - PROGRESS REPORT 
 

 The Acting Director of Children and Adults Services submitted a report (previously 
circulated) to provide Members with an update on the progress to date against the 
delivery of the Children and Young People’s Plan (CYPP) 2017/22. 
 
The Plan, which covers a five year period,  is one of the identified delivery plans 
within the Sustainable Community Strategy and identifies what key actions will be 
taken to deliver the agreed Sustainable Community Strategy priority of the best start 
in life for every child which was adopted by Council on 29 September 2017.  
 
The submitted report highlighted the seven priorities for the next five years  
and it had been previously agreed by the Multi-agency Steering Group (MASG),  
Chaired by the Assistant Director for Commissioning, Performance and 
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Transformation and bringing together key partners to ensure effective monitoring and 
delivery of the Children and Young People’s Plan, to have a yearly focus on two of 
the priority actions, and during 2019-20 it was agreed to focus on child poverty and 
improving the mental health and emotional wellbeing of children and young people. 
 
It was reported that the COVID pandemic had had a significant impact on the 
outcomes of the children and young people living in Darlington and the MASG have 
considered the findings of the Covid-19 Impact Report and agreed for 2021-22 to 
continue to focus on child poverty and improving the mental health and emotional 
wellbeing and also to focus on youth employment. 
 
Members discussed in particular the impact of the pandemic and the longer term 
effects on families and what can be done to support them in the future; the Multi 
Agency Steering Group; and the role of this Scrutiny Committee in monitoring the 
plan as it moves forward. 
 
RESOLVED – That the report be noted. 
 
 
 
. 
 

CYP23 PERFORMANCE INDICATORS QUARTER 2 2020/21 
 

 The Acting Director of Children and Adults Services submitted a report (previously 
circulated) to provide Members with an update on performance against key 
performance indicators. 
 
The submitted report provided Quarter 2 (July to September) 2020/21 performance 
information in line with an indicator set agreed by the Monitoring and Co-ordination 
Group and subsequently by each individual Scrutiny Committee. 
 
The submitted report highlighted where Children and Young People were performing 
well and where there was a need to improve.  It was also outlined that where 
indicators are reported annually, quarterly updates will not be available.  
 
It was highlighted that there had been a positive decrease in the number of missing 
episodes that young people in care have had when compared to Quarter 2 2019/20 
(from 31 episodes to 18);  100 per cent of children with a Child Protection Plan (CP) 
and 100 per cent of Children Looked After had been allocated to a qualified social 
worker; 91.6 per cent of Initial Child Protection Conferences were held within 15 
workings, which remains higher than statistical neighbours; year to date no child has 
ceased to be subject to a CP who had been subject to the plan for two or more years, 
and the service  continues to positively perform below the target of 5 per cent; 89.4 
per cent of children received a statutory Child Protection (CP) visit within 10 working 
days, an improvement on the timeliness of visits when compared with the same 
period last year (78 per cent); 93.2 per cent of statutory children in care visits were 
completed within timescale; and 7.2 per cent of our Children in Care had been placed 
20 or more miles away from home as at September 2020 which is a positive 
performance and below target of 10 per cent.  
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The areas highlighted for focus were in respect of 22.4 per cent of re-referrals year to 
date, were repeated within 12 months, above the target of 18 per cent; at the end of 
September 2020, the percentage of children becoming subject to a CP plan for a 
second or subsequent time within 2 years of the previous plan ending was 10.6 per 
cent; the number of Children in Care has increased to 302 by the end of September 
2020 and is continually closely managed, however it was reported that delays in 
children ceasing care have occurred during the Covid-19 pandemic, which had kept 
the number high; and as a result of dental surgery closures during lockdown, 14.9 per 
cent of Children in Care, that were due a dental check assessment, have had one 
completed. 
 
Members requested further data in relation to care workers, caseloads and 
employment turnover; encouraged the positives of virtual contact with children in 
care; and expressed their concern at the slippage of some targets in relation to Early 
Help Prevention and the current lack of dental appointments for children in care and 
the future consequences of this. 
 
RESOLVED – That the performance information reported for Quarter 2 2020/21 be 
noted. 
 
 

CYP24 WORK PROGRAMME 
 

 The Managing Director submitted a report (previously circulated) requesting that 
consideration be given to this Scrutiny Committee’s work programme and to consider 
any additional areas which Members would like to suggest should be included in the 
previously approved work programme 
 
The Democratic Officer updated Members on the current position regarding the virtual 
evidence gathering event to be held in January 2021 as part of the review on the 
impact that Covid-19 has had in Darlington on children and young people and what 
future actions may be required. 
 
RESOLVED – That the work programme be noted. 
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This document was classified as: OFFICIAL 

CHILDREN AND YOUNG PEOPLE SCRUTINY COMMITTEE 
1 MARCH 2021 

 
 

DEVELOPING DARLINGTON CARE COLLECTIVE 
 

 
SUMMARY REPORT 

Purpose of the Report 
 
1. To provide an outline and overview of the Developing Darlington Care Collective 

(DDCC), including aims and objectives of the group. 
 

Summary 
 
2. To provide an update on DDCC progress and group future planning discussions. 

 
Recommendation 
 
3. It is recommended that: 

 
(a) The contents of the report are considered in terms of the DDCC progressing 

and supporting Social Care succession planning and partnership development 
 

(b) MECC (Making Every Contact Count) is considered as an informal local area 
approach to convey health related information to residents  
 

JAMES STROYAN, DIRECTOR, CHILDREN & ADULT SERVICES 
 
Background Papers 
No background papers were used. 
Martin Webster : Extension 406457 
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S17 Crime and Disorder N/A 

Health and Wellbeing - Potential impact on progression and 
employability in the borough 

- MECC – potential impact on health and 
wellbeing via conveyance of simple health 
and wellbeing related messages  

Carbon Impact and Climate 
Change 

There are no implications arising from this 
report 

Diversity There are no implications arising from this 
report 

Wards Affected Potentially borough wide 

Groups Affected Potentially all groups 

Budget and Policy Framework  N/A 

Key Decision This is not a key decision 

Urgent Decision This is not an urgent decision 

One Darlington: Perfectly 
Placed 

Aligned 

Efficiency New ways of delivering support and care of the 
capacity to generate efficiency 

Impact on Looked After 
Children and Care Leavers 

This report has no impact on Looked After 
Children or Care Leavers 

 
MAIN REPORT 

 
Information and Analysis 
 
4. The concept of a ‘Care Collective’ followed on from the National Social Care 

Recruitment Campaign ("We need you now, they need you always") and was initially 
discussed during the first Covid-19 pandemic lockdown. The rationale included 
providing support to the Care Sector in response to Covid-19, particularly in terms of 
low-level role capacity and need, supporting mental health and resilience, whilst 
creating opportunities to develop partnerships and multi-agency working across the 
health, social care and education sector in Darlington.  
 

5. A number of priorities were discussed with cross sector partners across the borough, 
including: 
 
(a) To support the development of capacity across the Children and Adults Care 

Sector, particularly Care Homes/Children’s Residential Care, should a second 
wave of Covid19 manifest. 
 

(b) To design and provide a consistent, sustainable and agreed collaborative 
training and development model/programme. 
 

(c) To further develop mutually beneficial support networks across Darlington. 
 

(d) To develop opportunities for partners, staff (DBC and partner staff teams) and 
volunteers to progress to further training, Higher Education and/or 
employment/volunteering opportunities. 
 

(e) To promote good mental health and make every contact count (MECC). 
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Partner Appetite 

 
6. After discussions and agreement from the Director of Children and Adults Services, 

the Workforce Development Team linked with key partners from across the borough 
to gauge appetite in supporting and being part of the DDCC.  
 

Initial Key Questions regarding the Care Sector and Covid-19 
 
7. A number of key questions were identified and answered in the initial DDCC Steering 

Group Meetings, including: 
 

Question Steering Group Response 

What roles are in short supply / 
danger of being in short supply? 

Feedback indicated that Care Manager and 
Specialist Health Nurse Practitioner roles were most 
likely to be the most ‘at risk’ as they were deemed 
more specialist roles. The Care Sector fed back that 
relationships with local and national recruitment 
agencies was positive and this meant that they had 
been able to support the sector in terms of lower 
level care cover. 

What Business Continuity Plans 
(BCPs) do all partners have in 
place? How have they been 
strengthened to mitigate issues 
that may arise? 

All partners fed back that BCPs had been changed 
and strengthened in terms of responding to Covid-
19. This included linking to local and national 
recruitment agencies (as above), support from Local 
Provider Forum and linking to NECS Recruitment 
Hub (North East Commissioning Services) for more 
specialist support. Partners also felt that being part 
of the DDCC would support and strengthen the 
Children and Adults Sector in terms of 
communication, training and succession planning. 

What training is needed, what 
can we provide and who can 
deliver? 

It was decided by the DDCC group that training 
would be generic for potential bank members, 
meaning that elements of both Children and Adults 
Training would be provided. This model would follow 
the Skills for Care ‘Care Certificate’, a nationally 
recognised training programme for care provision. 
The model would also include bespoke programmes 
for Children’s Services. It was decided that DBC 
Learning and Skills Service would be the main 
training provider, supported by partners across the 
DDCC. 

 
A change of emphasis? 
 
8. Through November and December 2020 National and Local Covid-19 Testing has 

progressed significantly, as has the development and introduction of vaccines. As 
discussions progressed it was recognised by all DDCC partners that staffing cover, 
whilst important, was not the main priority for the group (as partners indicated they 
have this area covered internally). Care Homes fed back that staffing shortages 
were not currently occurring in any worrying way in Darlington provision. This was 
due to a number of reasons, including the fact that a large percentage of Care  
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Homes were not operating at full capacity, therefore staffing rotas were not overly 
stretched. 
 

9. Partners discussed training, development and succession planning in great detail. 
This issue become the main emphasis of the DDCC group. Partners were keen to 
focus on forthcoming issues that the pandemic may bring in terms of areas such as 
youth unemployment, material deprivation, poverty and mental health. Partners 
included that they felt embedding MECC methodologies throughout any training 
and support opportunities as a means to promote health and wellbeing related 
approaches to working with organisations and residents of Darlington would also 
add value. 
 

10. Partners were also keen to stress that their organisation in Covid-19 circumstances 
is not for example what a Care Homes or Children’s Residential Care is really like 
for potential new staff, volunteers or students on a work placement. These are 
extreme and difficult times, whereas working in said areas are usually warm and 
nurturing environments that are extremely rewarding.  
 

 
 
 
 
Specific Headline Plans for DDCC in 2021: 
 
11. The DDCC aims to develop mutually beneficial relationships and opportunities 

between all parties. All objectives planned are designed to benefit the people of 
Darlington. 
 

12. The guiding principles of the DDCC are founded in collaborative working and mutual 
aid. All partners are equal in standing and operate in a non-hierarchical agreement.  
 

13. Going forwards into 2021 the DDCC hope to focus on supporting the Children and 
Adults sector-based training and development of young people, volunteers and 
existing staff across multi-agency partners and the borough of Darlington. The aim 
is to link closely with the Darlington Partnership/Darlington Cares to support and 
deliver development opportunities that will help to address issues Darlington may 
face during and post Covid-19, such as youth unemployment, material deprivation, 
poverty and mental health. 

 
Outcome  
 
14. All DDCC partners have been contacted to confirm the developmental approach to 

the project and are keen to co-produce a shared project plan for 2021 onwards. 
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CHILDREN AND YOUNG PEOPLE SCRUTINY COMMITTEE 
1 MARCH 2021 

 
 

WORK PROGRAMME 
 

 

SUMMARY REPORT 
 
Purpose of the Report 
 
1. To consider the work programme items scheduled to be considered by this Scrutiny 

Committee during the 2020/21 Municipal Year and to consider any additional areas 
which Members would like to suggest should be included. 

 
Summary 
 
2. Members are requested to consider the attached draft work programme (Appendix 

1) for the remainder of the Municipal Year which has been prepared based on 
Officers recommendations and recommendations previously agreed by this 
Scrutiny Committee in the last Municipal Year. 
 

3. Any additional areas of work which Members wish to add to the agreed work 
programme will require the completion of a quad of aims in accordance with the 
previously approved procedure (Appendix 2). 
 
 

Recommendations 
 

4. Members are requested to note the work programme and consider any additional 
items which they may wish to include. 
 

 
 

Paul Wildsmith 
Managing Director 

 
Background Papers 
 
No background papers were used in the preparation of this report. 
 
Author: Allison Hill  
 

S17 Crime and Disorder This report has no implications for Crime and 
Disorder 

Health and Well Being This report has no direct implications to the 
Health and Well Being of residents of 
Darlington. 

Carbon Impact There are no issues which this report needs to 
address.  

Diversity There are no issues relating to diversity which 
this report needs to address 
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Wards Affected The impact of the report on any individual Ward 
is considered to be minimal. 

Groups Affected The impact of the report on any individual Group 
is considered to be minimal. 

Budget and Policy Framework  This report does not represent a change to the 
budget and policy framework. 

Key Decision This is not a key decision. 

Urgent Decision This is not an urgent decision 

One Darlington: Perfectly 
Placed 

The report contributes to the Sustainable 
Community Strategy in a number of ways 
through the involvement of Members in 
contributing to the delivery of the eight 
outcomes. 

Efficiency The Work Programmes are integral to 
scrutinising and monitoring services efficiently 
(and effectively), however this report does not 
identify specific efficiency savings. 

Impact on Looked After 
Children and Care Leavers 

This report has no impact on Looked After 
Children or Care Leavers 
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MAIN REPORT 
 
Information and Analysis 
 
5. The format of the proposed work programme has been reviewed to enable Members 

of this Scrutiny Committee to provide a rigorous and informed challenge to the areas 
for discussion.  
 

6. Each topic links to the outcomes and the conditions in the Sustainable Community 
Strategy – One Darlington Perfectly Placed:- 
 

SCS Outcomes: 
 
a) Children with the best start in 

life 
b)  More businesses more jobs 
c)  A safe and caring community  
d)  More people caring for our  

environment 
e)  More people active and 

involved 
f)  Enough support for people 

when needed 
g)  More people healthy and   

independent 
h)  A place designed to thrive 
 

     Three Conditions: 
 

a) Build strong communities 
 

b) Grow the economy  
 

c) Spend every pound wisely 

 
7. In addition, each topic links to performance indicators from the Performance 

Management Framework (PMF) to provide robust and accurate data for Members to 
use when considering topics and the work they wish to undertake.  There are some 
topics where appropriate PMF indicators have not yet been identified however; these 
can be added as the work programme for each topic is developed. 
 

Forward Plan and Additional Items 
 
8. Any Member seeking to add a new item to the work programme will need to 

complete a quad of aims.   
 

9. A copy of the Forward Plan has been attached at Appendix 3 for information. 
 

Review Group Items 
 
10. As part of the ongoing review to understand the impact that Covid-19 has had in 

Darlington and what future actions may be required a second virtual evidence 
gathering event to hear the ‘voice of the child and young person’ had been 
arranged for 4 March 2021, however due to the current government restrictions on 
schools this will have to be delayed and a new date will be arranged in due course. 
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APPENDIX 1 

CHILDREN AND YOUNG PEOPLE SCRUTINY WORK PROGRAMME 

 

 
Topic 

Timescale Lead Officer SCS Outcome 
Darlington 
Conditions 

Link to PMF 
(metrics) 

Scrutiny’s Role 

Performance 
Management and 
Regulation 
 
 

Q3 12 April 2021 
Q4 Sept 2021 

Sharon Raine Children with the 
best start in life 
 
A safe and caring 
community 
 
Enough support for 
people when 
needed 
 
More people 
healthy and 
independent 
 

Build strong 
communities 
 
Spend every pound 
wisely 

Agreed set of 
indicators 

To receive quarterly 
monitoring reports 
and undertake any 
further detailed 
work into particular 
outcomes if 
necessary 

Development of the 
Darlington Care 
Collective 

1 March 2021 Christine Shields One Darlington 
Perfectly Placed 
 
A safe and caring 
Community 
 
Children with the 
best start in life 

  To provide an 
outline and 
overview of the 
development of the 
Care Collective. 

Child Poverty Needs 
Assessment 

12 April 2021 Christine Shields Children with the 
best start in life 

  To advise Members 
of the findings of the 
Child Poverty 
Needs Assessment 
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Topic 

Timescale Lead Officer SCS Outcome 
Darlington 
Conditions 

Link to PMF 
(metrics) 

Scrutiny’s Role 

commissioned by 
Council at its 
meeting on 16 July 
2020 

Local Designated 
Officer Annual Report 
 

23 August 2021 James Stroyan  A safe and caring 
community 

  To examine the 
Annual Report and 
assure Members 
that allegations  
made against staff 
who work with 
children are 
reported and how 
they are actioned 

Learning and Skills 
Service Annual 
Report 

25 October 2021 Paul Richardson Enough support for 
people when 
needed 

  Annual Report to 
demonstrate 
challenge 

IRO Annual Report 25 October 2021 Martin Graham Children with the 
best start in life 

 CSC201 To examine the 
Annual Report of 
the Independent 
Reviewing Officer 
for Looked After 
Children 

Children and Young 
People and Public 
Health 

25 October 2021 Ken Ross Children with the 
best start in life 
 
A safe and caring 
community 
Enough support for 
people when 
needed 
 

Build Strong 
Communities 

PBH 009 
PBH 013c 
PBH 016 
PBH 018 
PBH 020 
PBH 021 
PBH 054 

Annual monitoring - 
Children and Young 
People’s Profile, 
Healthy Lifestyle 
Survey, Childhood 
Healthy Weight 
Action Plan 2017-
2022 and Oral 
Health Plan 2017-
2022 
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Topic 

Timescale Lead Officer SCS Outcome 
Darlington 
Conditions 

Link to PMF 
(metrics) 

Scrutiny’s Role 

More people 
healthy and 
independent 

 

Darlington 
Safeguarding 
Partnership Annual 
Report 

25 October 2021 Ann Baxter, 
Independent Chair 
 

A safe and caring 
community 

Build strong 
communities 

 Annually monitoring 

Adoption Tees Valley 
Annual Report 
2020/21 

25 October 2021 Vicky Davidson-Boyd, 
Service Manager, 
Adoption Tees Valley 

Children with the 
best start in life 

  Annual monitoring 

Children and Young 
Peoples Plan  

21 February 2022 Christine Shields Children with the 
best start in life 

  Annual Update 

2021/22 Childcare 
Sufficiency 
Assessment 
 

21 February 2022 Tony Murphy/Nicola 
Davies 

Children with the 
best start in life 
 
A safe and caring 
community 
 
Enough support for 
people when 
needed 

Build Strong  
Communities 

 Annual Report 

Private Children’s 
Homes and Planning 
Guidance 

TBA     Following an update 
to the Scrutiny 
meeting on 11 
March 2019 
Members agreed to 
monitor the number 
of private children’s 
homes in the 
borough. 
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Topic 

Timescale Lead Officer SCS Outcome 
Darlington 
Conditions 

Link to PMF 
(metrics) 

Scrutiny’s Role 

 
JOINT REVIEW WITH HEALTH AND HOUSING AND ADULTS SCRUTINY: 

 

Topic Timescale Lead Officer SCS Outcome 
Darlington 
Conditions 

Link to PMF 
(metrics) 

Scrutiny’s Role 

Autism Provision 
Review Group 
 

Scoping 
Meeting held on 
2 March 2020 

Christine Shields Enough support for 
people when 
needed 

  To review the 
provisions and 
services and 
contractual 
arrangements 
between this 
Council and our 
providers who 
provide the Autism 
provisions, 
diagnoses and 
support services 
for Darlington. 

REVIEWS 

Adoptive Services Approved by 
Scrutiny at their 
meeting held on 
29 June 2020 

Vicky Davidson-
Boyd 

   To examine how 
the Regional 
Adoption Agency 
is serving 
Darlington and to 
examine how the 
Coronavirus 
Pandemic has 
affected adoption 

P
age 24



 

5 
 

This document was classified as: OFFICIAL 

 
Topic 

Timescale Lead Officer SCS Outcome 
Darlington 
Conditions 

Link to PMF 
(metrics) 

Scrutiny’s Role 

Effects of the 
Pandemic on Children 
and Young People 
Review 

Evidence 
gathering event 
to be held end 
January 2021 

    To examine how 
children and 
young people are 
coping with the 
current situation 
arising from the 
Covid 19 
Pandemic and 
how this has 
affected them.  

 

 

ARCHIVED ITEMS 

Looked After Children 
Missing From Care 

2 July 2018 Alison Poulter / 
Chris Bell 

Enough support for 
people when 
needed 

  To examine the 
reasons why 
children in care go 
missing and the 
interventions in 
place to avoid 
episodes and 
examine partnership 
working and parent 
engagement 

LAC Missing from Care – 
Reasons and 
Interventions  

10 September 2018 
 

Joanne Stoddart Children with the 
best start in life 
 
Enough support for 
people when 
needed 

 CSC246 To examine the 
reasons why 
children in care go 
missing and the 
interventions in 
place to avoid. To 
invite the Police 
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Liaison Officer to 
attend Scrutiny to 
discuss 
 

Educational Landscape Archived on 3 Oct 
2018 

Tony Murphy Children with the 
best start in life 
 

Build Strong 
Communities 

CSC 044 
Basket of LAIT 
KS1, KS2, GCSE & 
A Level indicators. 
Local Authority 
Interactive Tool 
(LAIT) academic 
year 2014/15/ 
Ofsted Sept 2014/ 
Department for 
Education (DFE) 
performance data 

To examine school 
improvement 
including the decline 
in performance for 
maths and English 
and what action is 
being taking to 
address this. 

Stability of Places for 
Looked After Children 

10 December 2018 Joanne Stoddart 
 

Children with the 
best start in life 
 
Enough support for 
people when 
needed 
 

Build strong 
communities 
 
 

CSC 228 
CSC 229 

To monitor annually 
the stability of places 
for Looked After 
Children.  
 
To be monitored via 
the regular 
performance reports 
in future 

Children Services 
Accessibility Strategy 

10 December 2018  Children with the 
best start in life 
 
Enough support for 
people when 
needed 

  To give Scrutiny 
Members the 
opportunity to 
consider the 
Strategy prior to 
Cabinet. 

SEND High Needs Review: 
 
Strategy and Funding 
 
 
 

 
 
 
29 October 2018 
 
10 Dec 2018 

Tony Murphy Children with the 
best start in life 
 
More People 
healthy and 
independent 

  To give Scrutiny 
Members the 
opportunity to 
consider 3 of the 4 
core elements of the 
Review.  Members 
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Home to School Transport 

 
 
 
 
29  October 2018 
 

 
 
 
 
Enough support for 
people when 
needed 

to carry out a T/F 
Review on the 
proposals. 
 
Verbal update to 
Members 

SEND Strategy and 
Funding Consultation 
Review Group 

10 December 2018  Children with the 
best start in life 

  To give a Scrutiny 
response to the 
consultation on the 
SEND Strategy and 
Funding and SEND 
Travel Assistance 
Policy 

Childhood Obesity/ Oral 
Health/Mental Health 
Links   

Review suspended 
–to continue to 
monitor the 
effectiveness of the 
Childhood Healthy 
Weight Plan. 
 
Update report on 
the Childhood 
Healthy Weight 
Plan to Scrutiny on 
3 February 2020. 
 
 

 Children with the 
best start in life 
 
Enough support for 
people when 
needed 
  
More People 
Healthy and 
Independent 

Build Strong 
Communities 

 To investigate the 
high incidence of 
childhood obesity in 
Darlington and the 
associated links to 
poor dental health; 
and whether the 
desire to promote 
good ‘self image’ 
has an impact on 
mental health issues 
in young people. 

Medium Term Financial 
Plan 2020/21 to 2023/24 

Special Meeting 13 
January 2020 

Elizabeth Davison One Darlington 
Perfectly Placed 

Spend Every Pound 
Wisely 

 To consider the 
Medium Term 
Financial Plan in 
relation to the areas 
within this Scrutiny’s 
remit 

Council Plan 2020/23 Special Meeting on 
13 January 2020 

Paul Wildsmith    To consider the 
Council Plan 
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Voluntary and Community 
Sector Funding Update 

3 February 2020 Christine Shields    Update report on the 
community based 
initiatives funded 
from Voluntary 
Sector Development 
Fund monies, piloted 
during 2019/20. 

Home to School Transport 3 February 2020 Tony Murphy/ 
Graham Easterlow 

   To update Members 
on the current 
position/ changes to 
regulations which 
may impact on the 
MTFP 

Extension of Funding to 
21 for Children in Foster 
Care 

March 2020 Jane Kochanowski Children with the 
best start in life 
 
A safe and caring 
community 
 
Enough support for 
people when 
needed 
 
More people 
healthy and 
independent 
 

Build strong 
communities 
 
 

 Annual monitoring – 
a duty on Local 
Authorities to 
facilitate, monitor 
and support staying 
put arrangements. 
Now monitored by 
quarterly 
performance reports. 

Academy Trusts 2 November 2020 Presentation by 
Katherine Cowell, 
the Interim Regional 
Schools 
Commissioner for 
the North of 
England 

Children with the 
best start in life 

  To examine 
safeguarding 
measures and 
health and safety 
training in place 
within the boroughs 
Academies and 
attainment within 
Academy Trusts. 
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SEND - Outcomes for 
Parents following Covid-
19 

4 January 2021 Carla Scaith 
Darlington Parent 
Carer Forum 

   To continue to  
monitor SEND/ 
EHCPs.  To receive 
the survey results 
from the Parent 
Carer Forum SEND 
Survey and to 
receive  information 
relating to  
experiences of the 
Parent Carer Forum. 
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Appendix 2 

PROCESS FOR ADDING AN ITEM TO SCRUTINY COMMITTEE’S  
PREVIOUSLY APPROVED WORK PROGRAMME 

 

Member Completes Quad of 
Aims (Section 1) 

Completed Quad of Aims to 
Democratic Services 

Refer to Monitoring and 
Co-ordination Group for 

clarification of appropriate 
Scrutiny Committee and in cases 
of cross cutting issues if needed 

 

Scrutiny Committee decision 
about addition to Work 

Programme 

Forwarded to Director/AD 
 for views (Section 2) 

(NOTE – There is an expectation that the 
Officer will discuss the request with the 

Member)  

Criteria 
1. Information already provided/or 

will be provided to Member 
 

2. Extent of workload involved in 
meeting request 
 

3. Request linked to an ongoing 
Scrutiny Committee item of work 
and can be picked up as part of 
that work 
 

4. Subject to another Council 
process for enquiry or 
examination (such as Planning 
Committee or Licensing 
Committee) 
 

5. About an individual or entity that 
has a right of appeal 
 

6. Some other substantial reason 

Note  
 
Statutory Scrutiny Officer can liaise 
with Member AD/Director and Chair 
over how best any requests can be 
dealt with  

Advise Chair of relevant Scrutiny 
Committee of the Quad of Aims 

and the view of Officers 

Include on next Scrutiny 
Committee Agenda  
(new work requests) 

 

Page 31



QUAD OF AIMS (MEMBERS’ REQUEST FOR ITEM TO BE CONSIDERED BY SCRUTINY)   
 

 

SECTION 1 TO BE COMPLETED BY MEMBERS  
 
NOTE – This document should only be completed if there is a clearly defined and significant outcome from any potential further work.  This 
document should not be completed as a request for or understanding of information.   
 
 

REASON FOR REQUEST? 

 

RESOURCE (WHAT OFFICER SUPPORT WOULD YOU REQUIRE?) 

 

 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

PROCESS (HOW CAN SCRUTINY ACHIEVE THE 
ANTICIPATED OUTCOME?) 

 

 HOW WILL THE OUTCOME MAKE A DIFFERENCE? 

 
 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
Signed   Councillor ……………………………………………    Date ………………………………………………………. 
 

SECTION 2 TO BE COMPLETED BY DIRECTORS/ASSISTANT DIRECTORS 
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(NOTE – There is an expectation that Officers will discuss the request with the Member) 
 

1. (a)  Is the information available elsewhere?      Yes ……………….. No ……………….. 

If yes, please indicate where the information can be found (attach if possible and return with this document to 
Democratic Services) 
 
……………………………………………………………………………………………………………………… 

(b)  Have you already provided the information to the Member or will you shortly be doing so? 
 
……………………………………………………………………………………………………………………… 

 
2. If the request is included in the Scrutiny Committee work programme what are the likely workload implications for 

you/your staff? 
 
……………………………………………………………………………………………………………………… 
 

3. Can the request be included in an ongoing Scrutiny Committee item of work and picked up as part of that? 
 
……………………………………………………………………………………………………………………… 
 

4. Is there another Council process for enquiry or examination about the matter currently underway? 
 
……………………………………………………………………………………………………………………… 
 

5. Has the individual or entity some other right of appeal? 
 
……………………………………………………………………………………………………………………… 
 

6. Is there any substantial reason (other than the above) why you feel it should not be included on the work programme? 
 
……………………………………………………………………………………………………………………… 

 

Criteria 
 

1. Information already 
provided/or will be 
provided to Member 
 

2. Extent of workload 
involved in meeting 
request 
 

3. Request linked to an 
ongoing Scrutiny 
Committee item of work 
and can be picked up as 
part of that work 
 

4. Subject to another 
Council process for 
enquiry or examination 
(such as Planning 
Committee or Licensing 
Committee) 
 

5. About an individual or 
entity that has a right of 
appeal 
 

6. Some other substantial 
reason 

 
Signed ……………………………………… Position …………………………………………………………….. Date ……………………… 
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Title 
 

Decision Maker and Date Page 

Annual Audit Letter Cabinet 9 Feb 2021 Error! 
Bookmark 

not 
defined. 

Calendar of Council and 
Committee Meetings 
2021/22 

Cabinet 9 Feb 2021 Error! 
Bookmark 

not 
defined. 

Darlington Capital Strategy 
including Capital Programme 

Cabinet 9 Feb 2021 Error! 
Bookmark 

not 
defined. 

Housing Revenue Account Council 18 Feb 2021 
 
Cabinet 9 Feb 2021 

Error! 
Bookmark 

not 
defined. 

Medium Term Financial Plan Council 18 Feb 2021 
 
Cabinet 9 Feb 2021 

Error! 
Bookmark 

not 
defined. 

Project Position Statement 
and Capital Programme 
Monitoring  - Quarter 3 

Cabinet 9 Feb 2021 Error! 
Bookmark 

not 
defined. 

Revenue Budget Monitoring 
- Quarter 3 

Cabinet 9 Feb 2021 Error! 
Bookmark 

not 
defined. 

Schools Admissions 2021/22 Cabinet 9 Feb 2021 Error! 
Bookmark 

not 
defined. 

Treasury Management 
Strategy and Prudential 
Indicators 

Council 18 Feb 2021 
 
Cabinet 9 Feb 2021 

Error! 
Bookmark 

not 
defined. 

Acquisition of Land at Snipe 
Lane, Darlington 

Cabinet 9 Feb 2021 Error! 
Bookmark 

not 
defined. 

Schedule of Transactions Cabinet 9 Feb 2021 Error! 
Bookmark 

not 
defined. 

Climage Change - Update Cabinet 9 Mar 2021 Error! 
Bookmark 

not 
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Local Transport Plan Cabinet 9 Mar 2021 Error! 
Bookmark 

not 
defined. 

Regulatory Investigatory 
Powers Act (RIPA) 

Cabinet 9 Feb 2021 Error! 
Bookmark 

not 
defined. 

Annual Procurement Plan 
2021/22 

Cabinet 13 Apr 2021 Error! 
Bookmark 

not 
defined. 

Special Educational Needs 
and Disabilities  (SEND) 
Capital Projects 

Cabinet 13 Apr 2021 Error! 
Bookmark 

not 
defined. 

Customer Engagement 
Strategy 2021/24 

Cabinet 4 May 2021 21 
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